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ABSTRACT: The recorded interview is a central component of oral history rem-
iniscences, but several scholars in North America and Europe, representing
diverse research fields, have liberally expanded the definition of oral history.
They include other types of archival materials, many with orality in their origins
but significantly without the essential characteristics of oral history. The author
illustrates the recurring and unwarranted designation of such records as oral his-
tory documents. Revising definitions of oral history he broached in 1980 and
1984, he proposes a new version, emphasizing the critical interaction between
interviewer-historians and historically knowledgeable informants, but still
archivally based.

In 1980 I propounded a thumbnail definition of oral history as "recorded
interviews, usually transcribed, which preserve historically significant memo-
ries in archival collections for research use."' In 1984 I broached a condensed
version of that definition, suggesting oral history comprises "recorded inter-
views which preserve historically significant memories for future use." 2

Occasionally, other oral historians have cited this "Western Union" definition,
so labeled because it strives to convey what oral history entails within the strin-
gent economy of language imposed by a ten-word maximum. 3 But now I
believe this brief definition merits more verbiage in order to assure a constricted
meaning of how oral history is conducted.

This need arises because forays into the diverse literature of historiography
uncover frequent instances in which scholars seem overly captivated by the oral
antecedents of written documents. By allowing this emphasis on orality to
denote how they characterize the records thus used as historical sources, they
neglect the fundamental importance of the recorded interview in the process
whereby oral history memoirs are created. This omission leads to confusion:
archival materials viewed traditionally and conventionally as written documents
are consequently, and inappropriately, being categorized as oral history hold-
ings. The vital distinctions between these different types of records are unjusti-
fiably blurred; a tidy taxonomy which emphasizes their separate features
restores to each their defining attributes. Archivists can deal better with them by
being mindful of the differences sometimes obscured by their ostensible simi-
larities.
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Lynne Bowen, a Canadian who has written popular histories of coal miners
on Vancouver Island, provides an example of how the demarcations of oral his-
tory, when not properly construed, can infringe on the domain of written docu-
mentation. She tells how she was frustrated when interviewing miners about the
lives of their parents and grandparents: "No one could remember anything about
what their fathers did. No one could remember being sat on their grandfather's
knee and told stories about the past." She could obtain helpful material back
only to 1890 at the earliest. "To go back further and still retain the flavor of
first-person recollections, I had to look to other sources of first-hand, off-the-
cuff, unrehearsed information. So I chose to regard letters, diaries, and testimo-
ny at trials, royal commissions, and inquests as oral history." She advocates that
others adopt "my expanded definition of oral history" in order to utilize the oral
testimony recorded in such documents to vivify the past as vibrant and exciting.
"Oral testimony gives us these glimpses. Rather than be limited to the past one
hundred years by tape-recorded sounds of living memory, let us expand the def-
inition of oral testimony and use it to write history as far back as these sources
allow us to go, about ordinary Canadians for ordinary Canadians." 4

Robert Perks, Curator of Oral History at the National Sound Archive in
England, similarly takes a broad view of oral history literature in his recent vol-
ume, Oral History: An Annotated Bibliography, the first compilation to be
issued in his country. He includes Robert A. Fothergill's Private Chronicles: A
Study of English Diaries as "a genre of personal testimony," also a book about
illegitimate children based on 230 letters, not oral history interviews, and even a
novel about two sisters raised in the 1930s and 1940s in a working-class envi-
ronment in Christchurch, New Zealand.'

Scholars who comment on the research uses of legal records seem especially
enticed by their origins as oral exchanges. Carlo Ginzburg, the Italian historian,
tells how he attended a colloquium on oral history in Bologna several years ago
and listened to Africanists and anthropologists, such as Jan Vansina and Jack
Goody, and various students of contemporary Europe, discuss different ways of
dealing with oral evidence. As he recounts: "Suddenly it occurred to me that
even historians of early modem Europe-a noncontemporary society which has
left enormous amounts of written evidence-sometimes use oral sources, or,
more precisely, written records of oral speech. For instance, the judicial pro-
ceedings of lay and ecclesiastical courts might be comparable to the notebooks
of anthropologists, recording fieldwork performed centuries ago." 6

Others have similarly been attracted to the notion of oral evidence originating
in legal proceedings and in allied fact-finding endeavors which initially collect-
ed oral evidence. John C. Dann recounts how veterans of America's War for
Independence, when applying for federal pensions in accordance with an act
passed by the U.S. Congress in 1832, composed narratives describing when and
where they served, the names of their military units and officers, and engage-
ments they fought. All of these statements needed to be sworn to in a court of
law. Many veterans went to courthouses and told their stories to clerks and
court reporters, and some presented their verbal accounts in open court. "In
reality, then," says Dann, "the pension application process was one of the
largest oral history projects ever undertaken, with thousands of veterans being
interviewed." 7
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Affidavits collected in America in the late 1930s to help members of the
Industrial Workers of the World earn their release from prison terms, due to
convictions resulting from their activities in the famous Centralia Incident in
Washington in 1919, are described by one historian of the episode as "a kind of
primitive effort to collect oral history...." 8 Lawrence C. Skoog suggests that
"Legal affidavits are in a sense a kind of oral history. They are a statement of
fact attested to by oath, stenographically recorded, in many cases in the lan-
guage of the informant. They are reviewed and approved by the informant after
transcription and finally sworn to under mandate of law."'

Willa K. Baum and Bonnie Hardwick of the University of California at
Berkeley also suggest that depositions obtained by lawyers from witnesses in
pending court cases are similar to oral history transcripts. "If not quite in the
class of legal depositions, they are nonetheless carefully planned and verified
accounts, not spontaneous conversations which are better suited, perhaps, for a
folklore collection."' 0 At the risk of quibbling about their comparison, it doesn't
embrace the practice recommended by most oral historians whereby oral history
transcripts (and often the tapes of the interviews themselves) are deposited in
archival institutions and available for research use by qualified scholars and oth-
ers. Depositions are instruments of adversarial charges and countercharges in
litigious confrontations; oral history memoirs usually result from collegial rap-
port and voluntary collaboration.

Two Dutch historians, searching for the beginnings of oral history in their
nation-where they equate "oral sources" with oral history interviews-report
that "In the Netherlands, the first impulse to use historical interviews on a mas-
sive scale dates back to the years after the Second World War. The history of
the disaster had to be written, and testimonies were essential in many cases
against war criminals. The strong need for exact information could not be cov-
ered by written documents. Often incriminating documents had been destroyed
on purpose, while other information had never existed in writing. Therefore,
several institutions collected oral sources in those days, mostly not with a strict-
ly historical purpose however. A parliamentary committee charged with an
investigation of the policies of the Dutch government in exile interrogated hun-
dreds of witnesses. The shorthand reports of these public hearings constitute an
unique collection of published oral sources."''

By abiding a broad based definition of oral history as encompassing the char-
acteristics of oral evidence surviving in written documents, just how far back do
these sources allow us to go? Four oral historians, collaborating as authors of a
commendable manual for doing oral history, point out that remembrances of the
life of Jesus Christ came from more than a single person, and that the New
Testament was transmitted orally for at least thirty years before the original
texts were committed to writing. "In all cases," they argue, "oral history was
practiced, because oral history is simply the use of spoken testimony as a source
of history."' 2

All of these examples relate to the historical applicability of oral testimonies;
none of them addresses a further concern which is heightened by its absence
from the specimens being scrutinized. None mentions the oral history interview-
er as a crucial participant in the process whereby oral history reminiscences are
brought into existence. None of them involved a historian, or other scholar
trained as an oral historian, acting as collaborator in the co-creation of the docu-
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ments described, and none was instigated to serve primarily as historical
records. All came into existence to serve other objectives of more immediate
concern to those whose initiatives or needs caused the production of these
sources. Broad definitions which depict oral history as arising initially from
expressions of oral testimony would allow the transcript of a public lecturer
answering questions volunteered from the audience to serve as an oral history
document, and stenographic accounts of monitored telephone conversations to
serve likewise. A business executive who dictated out-going letters, according
to definitions which blend the oral origins of evidentiary materials with oral his-
tory interviewing, could characterize the correspondence as oral history, togeth-
er with transcribed tapes of high-level meetings around a conference table.
Records of this kind certainly are historically valuable, but because oral histori-
ans as interviewers exert no performatory role in the co-creation they cannot be
termed oral histories. None fits the scenario sketched by Donald A. Ritchie: "In
exchange for the immediacy of diaries or correspondence, the retrospective
interview offers a dialogue between the participant and the informed interview-
er." '

3

Ronald J. Grele ably asserts a valuable corrective of basic importance in sort-
ing out the differences between oral sources and oral history: "The most singu-
lar characteristic of an oral history, and by far its most significant for the histori-
an as both creator and user, is its creation through the active intervention of the
historian." He goes on to say: "An oral history, unlike an autobiography, and
unlike oral traditions, would not exist without the active intervention of the his-
torian. It is a document created as a result of the interests, questions, values,
ambitions, ideas, and drive of the historian. The story, the tale, the explanation,
of course, exist without the historian, but the record and its particular form exist
only through the active agency of the historian interviewer.""

England's Trevor Lummis concedes that parliamentary inquiries into indus-
trial conditions and social problems provided useful documentary sources. "The
verbatim evidence given to these inquiries is frequently indistinguishable from
the sort of testimony given in an oral history interview; informants recall their
working lives and conditions and what is recorded in these inquiries is often
their past experiences.""' But Lummis echoes Grele by declaring "The great
advantage of the retrospective interview is that it enables historians to intervene
directly in the generation of historical evidence relating to the recent past, and
so it becomes possible for the historian to collect the type of evidence which
customary documentary and material sources have not supplied."' 6

Lummis defines "oral evidence" by focusing closely on the interview; it is"an account of first hand experience recalled retrospectively, communicated to
an interviewer for historical purposes and preserved on a system of reproducible
sound."' 7 My preference is to suggest a variant of his wording while retaining
his scope: oral history entails a recorded dialogue in which an historically
knowledgeable informant expresses historically significant memories in
response to an interviewer-historian who retains archivally for future use the
recollections thus retrieved.

Admittedly this definition is clearly a mouthful. Moreover, it is inflationary:
the "Western Union" definition, condensed to fit a ten-word format, now
requires thirty-two words to get itself expressed. Paradoxically, an effort to
speak constrictly about oral history as properly defined has led to a cumbersome
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and voluble assertion. But perhaps this definition will induce further discussion
in the continuing debate about how oral historians explain the work they do. To
distinguish oral evidence from oral history, and both from records aptly charac-
terized as written documentation, should help archivists, oral historians, and
scholars with diverse allegiances to recognize oral history when they see it, and
not confuse it with something similar but generically different.
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